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NYC Council Education Committee Oversight Hearing, February 25, 2015, 

Ensuring English Language Learners Receive Appropriate Educational Services 

 

Good afternoon Chair Dromm and members of the Council’s Education Committee. The Council 

of School Supervisors and Administrators (CSA) commends you for your leadership in 

discussing this critical issue today.  

 

We commend Chancellor Farina for having addressed this very topic in her Chancellor’s Memo 

to all Principals in the most recent Principals’ Weekly from February 11, 2015. We are confident 

in her leadership knowing that she also believes that we must ensure that ALL of our students are 

being served, and these include the English Language Learners (ELLs) we are here to discuss 

today. She has plans for accommodating the needs of these ELL students by providing their 

teachers and administrators with increased professional development. She also intends to provide 

training to parents to enable them to be “strong partners in their children’s education.” 

 

The Mayor’s preliminary budget has dedicated $5 million to language services for parents and 

expanded literacy intervention. In December 2014, DOE began a STEM collaborative among 24 

schools that have an ELL population of at least 14%. Additionally, in September 2015 DOE will 

open 40 new or expanded Dual-Language programs.  

 

In reviewing the New York State Education Department’s “Blueprint for English Language 

Learners (ELLS) Success,” April 16, 2014, we found many areas of agreement. The first 

principle of this document states that “All teachers are teachers of English Language Learners, 

and need to plan accordingly.” Instruction should be culturally and linguistically appropriate for 

all diverse learners, including those with IEP’s (Individualized Educational Programs). There 

must be close collaboration among the content-area teacher, bilingual and ESL teacher. Materials 

and instructional resources must be linguistically, age/grade appropriate, and aligned to the 

Common Core Learning Standards (CCLS). The State Education Department recognizes the 

need for school boards and district leaders - Community Superintendents to be responsible for 

ensuring that the academic, linguistic, social and emotional needs of ELLs are addressed. 

Specifically, NYSED calls on districts and schools to engage all English Language Learners in 

instruction that is grade-appropriate, academically rigorous, and aligned with the NYS pre-

kindergarten foundation for the Common Core and P-12 Common Core Learning Standards. The 

NYC DOE is charged with designing, selecting and implementing a high-quality curriculum that 

meets the needs of Early Learning ELLs, and supports the NYS Pre-Kindergarten Foundation for 

the Common Core.  

 

Another important principle of the State’s blueprint calls for districts and schools to value all 

parents and families of ELL as partners in education and effectively involve them in the 

education of their children. One strategy that works and is being embraced by Chancellor Farina 

is providing training to parents in English and in their home language to support their children’s 

learning in and out of school.  

 

CSA takes exception with the current policy that requires ELLS to take the English Language 

Arts (ELA) exam even if they have been in the country less than two years. This is why we have 

taken a position through a Memorandum of Support for Res. No. 388, in support of the 



NYSED’s Elementary and Secondary Education Act Waiver Renewal request that newly arrived 

English Language Learners be exempt from participating in the English Language Arts (ELA) 

assessments for two years.  

 

We were encouraged in November 2014 when the NYSED and the NYC DOE entered into a 

memorandum of understanding (MOU), “Better outcomes for English Language Learners 

(ELLs).” NYC committed to ensure that ELLs will receive educational services. This MOU sets 

targets for the City in the following focus areas: programs and services for ELLs, 

identification/placement of ELLs and parent information; certified teachers and staffing; and 

accountability. Both the State and City acknowledged the unacceptable achievement gap that has 

persisted for ELLs and we hope this MOU will go a long way in closing that gap. As former 

Commissioner King said, “In New York and across the nation, there is a large and unacceptable 

achievement gap for ELLs. Our goal is to make sure all of our students in the City and across the 

state have the right services to help them succeed.” At the same time, Chancellor Farina said, 

“As a former ELL myself, I know the agreement reflects our commitment to inclusion and great 

educational outcomes for ELL students.”  

 

When we consider the number of ELLs today, we can truly appreciate the importance of the 

agreement. According to the state, the ELL population has grown by 20% over the past 10 years. 

In NYC, in the 2012-13 school year, 145,509 students were identified as ELL, or 14.8% of the 

enrollment. Those students speak 166 languages other than English. 

 

To underscore the timeliness of today’s hearing, on Feb. 17, 2015 Chalkbeat NY featured an 

article about various immigrant groups requesting better translation services for parents. Federal 

education law requires the city to make translation and interpretation services available to 

parents in their native language, and city regulations also require the DOE to provide vital 

student documents translated into the parent’s language. Responsibility for some of those 

services rests with individual schools, and others are overseen by the department’s Translation 

and Interpretation Services Unit. Earlier this month, the Chancellor announced new resources for 

a variety of programs targeting ELLs and parent engagement. The Mayor’s proposed budget 

includes $800,000 for a hotline specifically to make sure limited English proficient (LEP) 

parents are aware of language services for which they are eligible. 

 

CSA agrees with the advocates that, under the new structure, ELL parents will have more of a 

voice and will be recognized as true partners in the education of their children.  This is the right 

direction for these students and families and for the economic wellbeing of the City of New 

York. 
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